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I have a particularly acute experience of 
the intersection o f gay identity and the 
law. Having spent several years work
ing in fields where I was permitted the 
luxury o f focusing almost exclusively 
on gay agendas (first as a cultural stud
ies academic then as a television re- 
searcher/producer for the Channel 4 
television series ‘Out’) I decided to re
turn to legal studies and was, a year ago, 
admitted to practise law. After graduat
ing, I got a job at a prominent city law 
firm (which, coincidentally, is famous 
for the gay personalities who have peo
pled its corporate corridors). Only 
months after I began work, a book I had 
edited, The G ood, the B ad  an d  the G or
geous: P opu lar Culture's Rom ance w ith  
L esbian ism , was published. I did a lot of 
publicity for the book when it was re
leased and, to my undying horror, was 
overheard on the radio by a senior part
ner of the law firm while he was driving 
home.

So, I am gay and I am now a lawyer. 
I feel amply qualified to review Volume 
5 o f the A ustralasian  G ay and Lesbian  
L aw  Journal. Hell, I’ve even been pub
lished in the Journal myself.

I am thrilled that there is a publica
tion o f this sort available. The Journal 
is an enterprise towards which I feel an 
enormous amount of goodwill —  which 
perhaps makes me more critical than 
someone for whom it means less. To me, 
the Journal seems to lack an identity 
(ironic, for a publication which is pre
cisely about asserting identity). It feels 
to me as if it is thrashing about, trying 
to find a focus. Its content is patchy and 
the various contributions, in this issue at 
least, ill-matched.

There are individual gems. One of 
the areas in which I practise is employ
ment and industrial law and I thought 
the case study o f a man who was forced 
to resign ( ‘constructively dismissed’) 
from his job as a result o f being outed at 
work, was just great. It does not have 
great literary merit— the subject matter 
does not lend itself to that. But it is an 
important case, and one that needed to 
be reported.

This raises a critical question about 
the Journal, a question which is not 
addressed in the text itself. Who are its 
readers? Is this Journal written for aca
demic post-modernist theorists? Or is it 
supposed to be useful for people who 
happen to do real legal work? No doubt 
my slip is showing. I do have a bias. 
What I would like is for the Journal to 
be a kind of lesbian and gay looseleaf 
service, reporting cases and law-mak
ing which impact on the lives of lesbi
ans and gay men.

Unfortunately, the Journal is trying 
too hard to be like other law journals. 
Far more space is dedicated to those 
ponderous theoretical treatises by legal 
academics and ‘wannabes’ (in this vol
ume o f 95 pages two articles are 42 
pages and 23 pages, respectively), while 
the really useful stuff (the six-page case 
note on sexual harassment) is tucked 
away, like an afterthought.

I also found it hard to decipher the 
selection policy exercised by the edito
rial committee. One article, ‘A Legal 
Remedy for Sexual Injustice’, pre
sented the argument that anti-vilifica
tion laws should be extended to address 
‘hate speech’ against women. So far so 
good. I was astounded, however, that 
what was advocated, in a completely 
uncritical way, was the suppression of

If  the system  o f crim inal justice is a 
social construct then the way to proceed, 
if  we are to change it, is not by im posing 
som e logic on it from  above . . .  but by 
dissecting it and deconstructing it from  
below: to analyse the practices which 
constitute it as a field o f  power, their 
sources, effects and the m yriad netw orks 
o f pow er and know ledge they enter.

So begins, and ends, Rod Settle’s 
book on p olice informers. R ussell 
Hogg’s dictum, Foucauldian in its con
ception and phrasing, seems in one way 
or another to have suffused radical 
criminology in Australia: this work is 
no exception.

But of what does Foucauldian crimi
nological analysis consist? Do you be
gin by adopting Foucault’s non-juristic 
model o f power in order to develop a 
fuller and more com plex study o f  
crime? Or do you simply study crime

pornography, without even a nodding 
acknowledgement that it is gay pornog
raphy which, more than any other vari
ety, is the subject o f state censorship and 
repression and that it is gay pornogra
phy which has historically provided gay 
men, at least, with publicly available 
representations of their sexuality. What 
is this article doing in a gay journal?

Equally curious was the appearance 
of the article on s.28 o f the L oca l G ov
ernm ent A c t 1988  in Britain. Curious, 
because the Act has now been around 
for over seven years and tens o f articles 
have already been written on it. So why 
this, why now?

I realise it’s a bit unsporting o f me to 
take such a sneering tone. But the Jour
nal feels like a wonderful opportunity 
missed. The case note on workplace 
harassment I intend to photocopy and 
distribute in the firm where I work. But 
as the Journal is, I could never lobby for 
the firm’s library to stock it —  not be
cause of its subject matter but because 
the A ustralasian  G ay an d L esbian  Law  
Journal just doesn’t connect with the 
everyday practice of law. Am I the sort 
of reader the Journal is intended to ad
dress? Because, for me, it just failed to 
illuminate.
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and then at some stage draw the conclu
sion that Foucault’s model o f power is 
the most accurate?

I am not sure: but this book, not 
entirely successfully, tries to do it both 
ways. Settle says up-front that his ‘re
search focus’ into police informers is 
‘lo o s e ly  in l in e ’ w ith  F o u ca u lt’s 
thought, in preference to a legalistic 
model of informing. But instead of then 
being content to show us a decon- 
structed-from-below policing that we 
have not seen before, he reaches for a 
profound climax. Settle says that his 
real intention is to show that in the 
context o f managing informers, the law 
may be seen as one amongst many dis
ciplines which are ‘consensually-vali- 
dated definitions o f the substantive 
content, techniques and agents o f spe
cific discourses’. This o f course is pure
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Foucault. The ‘Summary o f Findings’ 
begins:

T he m ost salient feature o f  the data pre
sented in this study is the extent o f infor
mal, largely covert, in teraction betw een 
police and their sources o f  inform ation. 
T hat observation  sits aw kw ardly with 
traditional assum ptions about the role o f 
operational police posited by m uch legal 
doctrine.

Yes, but o f course: if  you opt for a 
Foucauldian framework at the outset o f  
an empirical analysis (power is infor
mal, covert, interactive), then —  unless 
you are careful —  your deepest theo
retical insight will be predictable: Fou
cauldian theory is vindicated by your 
data. ‘Foucault says that Foucault is 
right.’ It is a platitudinous inquiry that 
detracts from much that is valuable in 
P olice Informers', it is as if Settle is 
trying to reassure h im se lf  that he has 
chosen the correct theoretical equip
ment, as if  he would welcom e a logic 
imposed on the criminal justice system  
from above. I wonder whether Fou
cault’s thought might not be better de
veloped in books which are entirely free 
from the weight o f theoretical argu
ment.

H aving said that, S ettle ’s book  
works extremely well when it is doing 
no more (and no less) than plain dissect
ing —  cataloguing the quirks, the oddi
ties and the myriad injustices, big and 
small, that take place in the dimly-lit 
purgatory between legality and illegal
ity. The book discloses a wealth o f first
hand experience with both the police 
and with police informers ( ‘g igs’ to po
lice, ‘chocolate frogs’ in prison, ‘dogs’ 
on the street) obtained largely, it seems, 
in Melbourne. Settle states with insou
ciance: ‘The bulk o f the field work con
s is te d  o f  le n g th y  u n stru ctu red  
discussions with contacts in the work
ing-class pubs o f the inner suburbs over 
a period o f three years.’ N ice methodol
ogy if  you can get it.

Excellent use is made o f newspaper 
reportage. Settle constantly keeps an 
eye on the public perception o f police 
informing, and succeeds immediately 
in disposing o f the fictional tableau —  
‘furtive little men whispering to detec
tives in the back bars o f sleazy pubs’. 
Indeed P olice Inform ers is most dis
turbing to my mind, not when it is de
tailing, say, the use to which Jason Ryan 
was put in the brutal circumstances o f  
the Walsh Street investigation, but 
rather when it analyses the political un
derpinnings o f what Settle calls ‘re
spectable grassing’: the informing of 
O p eration  N oah , N eigh b ou rh ood

Watch, or the routine release of infor
mation by government and non-gov
ernment agencies. All of these practices 
are pernicious, the incremental exploi
tation of a popular psychosis.

On the other side of the fence, Settle 
describes brilliantly the paranoia o f the 
criminal community and its constant 
fear of the dog: the informer as a trau
matic but necessary link between police 
and criminal. As Settle says, the police 
cultivate informers both to sustain in
formation flows and destabilise crimi
nal networks. The trjck is to make sure 
that the targeted group does not become 
so riven with suspicion ‘that informa
tion flows dry up in a pervasive atmos
phere of hostility and distrust’. Settle 
conveys a detailed sense of the sheer 
inevitability of the indemnified dog; as 
the printed notes given to candidates at 
the Victoria Police Detective Training 
School say: ‘The services of criminal 
informers are complementary to crimi
nal investigation. Your association with 
them can be either advantageous or dis
astrous —  depending on how you ac
quit yourself!’

But of course the police do not al
ways acquit themselves. Settle enjoys 
telling stories (a truly Foucauldian 
commitment to local detail) —  for ex
ample, the Kincumber residents who in 
1993, found files from Operation Noah 
campaigns, listing names and addresses 
o f suspected drug dealers, blowing  
around the local tip. Or Operation Ame
thyst, mounted in the Northern Terri
tory  in 1 9 9 1 , w h ere  the p o lic e  
instructed an indemnified informer to 
broadcast the fact that she was a heavy 
drug user and then to engage in buying 
and selling with suspected drug dealers. 
The police supplied her with quantities 
o f marijuana for sale and for her per
sonal use. No arrests resulted for over a 
year and it was discovered that the in
former had enjoyed a sexual relation
ship with her police handler and had 
made a substantial personal profit from 
her dealing.

And so on. The book is a ruthless 
catalogue o f police stuff-ups: appalling 
success rates with phone-in campaigns, 
informers granted indemnity and ex
pensive protection who refuse to give 
evidence at trial, and the outrageous 
abuse of informers in cases like that o f  
Operation Raindrop. Of course Settle’s 
writing takes on new resonances when 
read against the backdrop o f the Royal 
Commission into NSW  police, where at 
the time o f writing one informer in par
ticular looks as if  he will be responsible

for dozens o f prosecutions o f corrupt 
police officers. It is difficult in this en
vironment not to conclude that, for all 
the systemic flaws and contradictions 
exposed by Settle, the police informer 
can be fundamentally useful —  useful 
even against the very police who are so 
supposedly good at training their dogs. 
We will see.

But Settle’s theoretical quandary re
mains. It may even be that his desire to 
promote a Foucauldian conception of 
this sort o f police work goes with his 
obvious affection for the romantic 
scoundrel who ducks and dives. The 
outsider can play the system! It is true 
that by the time the cases get to court, 
the real pressures and m anoeuvres 
which dominate the world o f grassing 
are well and truly over. At an official 
level, the apparatus o f the state has noth
ing approaching a coherent policy or 
body o f doctrine when it comes to deal
ing with police informers. Nevertheless, 
in the ‘bargaining process’ between po
lice officer and informer, so frequently 
is the ‘indemnified’ informer discarded 
once used (Settle’s own friend Gus 
Saavedra is deported to certain death in 
Bolivia), that Settle him self obviously 
finds it difficult not to forget Foucault. 
What bargaining? Tell me everything 
you know, betray what you have left o f  
your friends, reconcile yourself to a life 
of terror and I may or may not prosecute 
you. I wonder if it is not more straight
forward simply to conclude that the in
form er inhabits a w orld  w hich  is 
curiously juridical and pre-modern, 
where ‘negotiation’ is really torture, and 
where power is in fact unilateral, some
thing held firmly by one ‘party to an 
interaction’ and imposed —  from above 
—  on the other.
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